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FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

INFORMATION MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

APRIL 23, 2001

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Milo McBryde


Councilmembers Marshall Pitts, Jr. (At-Large); Anne D. Fogleman (At-Large); Bobby Hurst (At-Large); Betty Milligan (District 1); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Nat Robertson (District 5); Mark C. Kendrick (District 6); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Donald G. Talbot (District 8); Rollin Shaw (District 9)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager

Robert C. Cogswell, Jr., City Attorney

Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer

Robert Barefoot, Chief Operating Officer – 

Engineering and Maintenance

Amanda Little, Assistant City Attorney

Mike McNair, Manager, Community Development and 



Housing Manager

John B. (Ben) Brown, Jr., Chief Development Officer

Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer

Vera Bell, Chief Operating Officer – Solid Waste
Phil Cannady, Interim Police Chief

Faith Thompson, Assistant to the City Manager – 



Customer Focus

Frank Simpson, Inspections Director

Nicole Wright, Deputy City Clerk

Jason Brady, Public Information Officer

Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Councilmember Worthy, followed by Mayor McBryde leading in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.

RECOGNITION

Mayor McBryde presented a proclamation in honor of AARP Independent Living Week, April 28-May 5, 2001.

Mayor McBryde announced the Character Education Concept for April 2001 was Citizenship.

1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

MOTION:
Councilmember Worthy moved to approve the agenda.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS 
2.
PUBLIC FORUM (One Hour): 

The following people appeared during the public forum:

1.
Mr. Charles Mathews, 3618 Tindall Court, Fayetteville, NC, spoke regarding lakes and policies.  He also informed Council of a foundation he started entitled “Save the Lakes and Streams Foundation of North Carolina” and inquired about how to get grants from the City.

2.
Mr. Bill Hennesse, 647 Edgehill Road, Fayetteville, NC, spoke regarding problems in the Chestnut Hills community to include drainage and standing water problems, tar from patches, resurfacing of streets, beaver dams and the effect of the new shopping center on the neighborhood.

3.
Ms. Harmony Sell appeared but decided not to speak under the terms of the public forum.

4.
Mr. Iman Eronomy Muhammed, 1720 Eldridge Street, Fayetteville, NC, spoke regarding the economics of the City.  He also expressed his concerns regarding the City’s future.

5.
Mr. Willie J. Miller, 5239 Foxfire Road, Fayetteville, NC, spoke regarding resurfacing issues and expressed his concerns about west Fayetteville not being developed as some parts of Fayetteville are. He also asked for a recreation center to be placed on the west side of Fayetteville.

6. 
Mr. Clinton Harris, 4713 Watauga Road, Fayetteville, NC, appeared to speak regarding redistricting, resurfacing, synchronizing lights and clearing the growth of trees and brush at intersections and other things that would help citizens save gas because the price of gas has increased so much.

7.
Mr. Jose Cardona, 3214-1 Tallywood Drive, Fayetteville, NC, appeared to express his concerns regarding the health and welfare of the children in Fayetteville.

8.
Ms. Rosie G. McMillan, 1972 Culpepper Road, Fayetteville, NC, stated she was the organizer and director of a group of children called SWAAV (Students Working and Achieving Values) and she would like help from the City to sponsor a youth rally at the Rowan Street Park this year.

9.
Mr. Ted Tilson, 1222 B Jacksonville Highway, Fitzgerald, GA, appeared to speak about forming a committee to get some of the activities that are held downtown, to be held on Bragg Boulevard and other parts of the City.

At 7:40 p.m., Mayor McBryde announced that the public forum had ended.

3.
CONSENT: 

Mayor McBryde presented the consent agenda.

MOTION:
Councilmember Kendrick moved to approve the consent agenda.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Fogleman

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS
The following items were approved:

A.
Approve minutes of regular meeting of March 19, 2001.

B.
Award of Construction Contract to Barnhill Contracting Company, Fayetteville, NC, for resurfacing of various streets, in the amount of $1,818,087.30.

Bids were received as follows:

Barnhill Contracting Co. (Fayetteville, NC)
$1,818,087.30

APAC Carolina, Crowell Constructers Division (Fayetteville, NC) 
$1,848,649.56

C.
Set Special Meeting of City Council for Friday, April 27, 2001, 5:30 p.m., Lafayette Room in City Hall. (Closed session for personnel matters)

4.
Presentation by Ellis Hankins, Executive Director, N.C. League of Municipalities, regarding framework and recruitment of City Attorney.

Mr. Ellis Hankins, North Carolina League of Municipalities, presented this item offering several different processes City Council could use in hiring a City Attorney.  Mr. Hankins spoke about the qualities that surrounding cities had considered when they had undergone the recruitment process for hiring a City Attorney. Mr. Hankins made suggestions regarding the qualifications potential City Attorney candidates should have, adding it would be wise to have an Interim City Attorney.

Councilmember Robertson suggested Council allow Mayor McBryde to appoint a group of three or four councilmembers to come up with a process to hire a City Attorney.

Councilmember Haire agreed that a process should be started, but did not agree with the Mayor solely appointing the group.

Mayor Pro Tem Pitts volunteered to be the chair of the committee with Councilmembers Shaw and Hurst serving on the committee with him.

Councilmember Smith expressed her support of Mayor Pro Tem Pitts’ suggestion.

Councilmember Worthy stated he did not support only three or four on a committee, but he would like to see how many on the Council were interested in serving, adding that he is willing to serve.

Councilmember Robertson clarified that the committee is just to start the process and does not have anything to do with selection of a City Attorney.

MOTION:
Councilmember Milligan moved to have the Mayor appoint a committee to come up with a process to hire a City Attorney.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Kendrick

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 11 in favor to 1 in opposition (Councilmember Haire)

Mayor McBryde appointed Mayor Pro Tem Pitts as the Chairperson and Councilmembers Shaw and Hurst to serve on the committee.

5.
Update on crime statistics strategy and progress. (Requested by Councilmember Kendrick)
Councilmember Kendrick stated the City claims to have been wronged by the FBI crime report and has made a big issue out of it, so he wanted to know what the status of the situation was.

City Manager Roger Stancil responded the City has made their concerns known to Morgan Quitno Corporation and the Congressmen in Washington, that the accusation that Fayetteville is one of the most dangerous cities in North Carolina is untrue and unfair and it has affected economic development.  Mr. Stancil stated the process has been started to change the statistics and have them printed correctly, adding that the key to it was to follow-up.  Mr. Stancil added that by Cumberland County having a stagnant population, thereby giving Fayetteville an erroneous population count, is the crux of the problem and it will take a great deal of effort to correct the problem.

Councilmember Kendrick expressed his concern regarding the City having to live with that reputation until the problem is corrected.

Mayor Pro Tem Pitts inquired how often are population counts reported to the FBI.  Mr. Stancil responded annually, adding that the City is growing by annexation but the Census Bureau does not keep track of that because they go by demographic trends where it is real growth of the MSA. He stated that Morgan Quitno Corporation, a private business, is responding that it’s not their problem because they are reporting federal government information.  Mr. Stancil then stated the community needs to keep pressure on the Congressmen to fix the problem.

Councilmember Milligan inquired if the City would work with The Fayetteville Observer so the correct information would get printed. Mr. Stancil responded it would be very difficult to manage the news, but The Fayetteville Observer stated they would work with the City.

Mayor McBryde suggested that councilmembers individually write letters to the same people he did in order to show their concern.

6.
Updates on the following projects:

A.
Parks Master Plan

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item giving the history of the Parks Master Plan.  Mr. Teal stated the City needs to review where they currently are so they will know what to do next. Mr. Teal suggested this should be a joint venture with the County.

Councilmember Worthy inquired as to why the Westover Recreation Center is not as accessible as it should be. Councilmember Worthy then stated he was under the impression that there was a proposed land acquisition for a self-standing recreation center for the Ponderosa Elementary School area and he would like feedback regarding future plans for the area.  Mr. Teal responded he would look into it, but the Westover area has the auxiliary, high school and middle school gyms, whereas in College Lakes and the Cliffdale area, you did not have anything.

MOTION:
Councilmember Talbot moved to have the Mayor make a joint planning proposal to the County.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Kendrick

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS 
B.
Botanical Garden Plan

Mr. Greg Nace, Director of the Botanical Garden, presented this item giving some of the history of the Botanical Garden.  Mr. Nace also gave the goals and plans for the future of the Garden.

7.
Presentation of 2001-02 One-Year Action Plan for Community Development

Mr. Ben Brown, Chief Development Officer, presented this item, showing a brief video that addressed where the City’s Community Development program had been and the program’s plans for the future.

Councilmember Worthy inquired as to how sites for the neighborhood resource centers were selected. Mr. Brown responded the first thing is to find out if a community really wants one and if so, are they willing to support the center by getting volunteers to staff it. Mr. Brown added they are looking into putting centers in for the Seventy-First area and Deep Creek Road area.

Mr. Brown also went through the budget implications for the upcoming fiscal year.

Councilmember Worthy inquired as to what the City's Community Development program does in regards to sewage and pavement during annexation. Mr. Brown responded that Community Development tries to identify the number of low to moderate income households within that area to get an estimate of how much money will need to be budgeted, then as the process begins to unfold and specific folk are identified, letters go out through the City’s Planning Department, to those individuals affected, inviting anyone who feels they qualify for financial assistance to come in and apply.

MOTION:
Councilmember Robertson moved to accept and adopt the 2001-02 One-Year Action Plan for the Community Development Block Grant and HOME Investment Partnership Programs.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Worthy

Mayor Pro Tem Pitts expressed his concern regarding the neighborhood resource centers and stand-alone recreation centers, adding that the western side of town, which was involuntarily annexed and is the most heavily concentrated area of the City so far as urban development and people living there, has one stand-alone recreation center and no neighborhood resource center. Mayor Pro Tem Pitts stated he felt the City needs to work on their focus because the people on the western side of town are not being serviced as is the rest of the citizens in areas that have been a part of the City for a much longer time.  Mayor Pro Tem Pitts also stated he would like to see a change to make those citizens feel included.

Councilmember Kendrick stated by what was presented, only the minority and low income neighborhoods seemed to be the focus of the neighborhood resource centers, and hopefully that’s only focus for these centers, but it seemed as though a part of the population was being overlooked.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS 
8.
Consider use of Central Business Tax District funds for expenditures of Memorial Day celebration which will be sponsored by the Downtown Alliance and the Chamber of Commerce.  (Requested by Councilmember Talbot)

Councilmember Talbot presented this item stating that the Downtown Alliance and the Chamber of Commerce are staffing a project called “Glory Days” that celebrates Memorial Day.  Councilmember Talbot stated that “Glory Days” is a two-part celebration starting May 26 and ending May 27 with VIPs and many activities to be held at the Airborne and Special Operations Museum moving to Downtown Fayetteville.

MOTION:
Councilmember Talbot moved to accept the proposal from the Downtown Alliance and recommend the purchase of decorations and brackets come from the funding of the Central Business Tax District not to exceed $6,500.00

SECOND: 
Councilmember Fogleman

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS 
9.
Consideration of the City Council Election for the year 2001.  (Requested by Councilmembers Talbot and Milligan)

This item was presented by Councilmember Talbot stating that the Council needs to prepare to meet deadlines so that the election can proceed this year. Councilmember Talbot also stated that it is incumbent upon Jerry Wilson’s office to provide the appropriate maps and data for redistricting, so that Council can approve them.

MOTION:
Councilmember Talbot moved to fast track the election work with Jerry Wilson’s office so the election can proceed in 2001.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Milligan

Councilmember Milligan expressed her support adding she felt Council should challenge Mr. Wilson to provide the information.  Councilmember Milligan inquired would there be any difference in cost if the election was postponed. City Manager Roger Stancil responded there would be no difference in the cost of the election no matter when the election was held.

Councilmember Kendrick inquired could City Council gerrymander. City Attorney responded in the affirmative.

Mayor Pro Tem Pitts stated he agreed if the process could be done effectively on time, it should be done that way, but with the new information that Jerry Wilson had given, he is hesitant to think that this could be done effectively in a timely manner.

Councilmember Haire agreed with Mayor Pro Tem Pitts, adding that one of his big concerns is that when the boundaries are done, they are protected and the process should be done properly with Mr. Wilson so it will not thin out the minority voting districts.

Councilmember Smith stated she certainly would like to proceed with the election this year if things are in order, but she would prefer to wait and talk to Mr. Wilson.

Councilmember Worthy agreed he would rather talk to Mr. Wilson also, stating that if talking to Mr. Wilson was not the motion, he would be voting against it.

Councilmember Talbot stated the problem of bringing in the people who have been recently annexed in the Tiffany Pines area and the drawing of the lines on the map provided by Jerry Wilson are not as troublesome as some of the councilmembers are leading themselves to believe and he is suggesting that Council advise Mr. Wilson of their point of view that they want to fast track this while doing it as correctly as possible and they are not suggesting that he do anything low, immoral, or illegal. 

Councilmember Talbot then stated that this tonight is to ask Mr. Wilson to bring this information to the table and if after May 18 they do not see the timetable coming out, let the Department of Justice tell Council that they will not meet the deadline and then they will submit the resolution and delay the election, but tonight Council must ask Jerry Wilson to do his job to fast track this and have the election in November if at all possible.

Councilmember Massey stated if fast tracking is right tracking, let us go for it, but he wanted to be sure that this is being done right.

Councilmember Milligan stated she felt Council needed to challenge Mr. Wilson to produce this information so that the election could be held in November and she hoped no one was getting the impression that Council did not want to do this right.

Councilmember Kendrick stated he had been through two delayed elections and he wants to make sure that this is done correctly and if there are problems with gerrymandering, they are not going to be quick issues to deal with.

VOTE:
FAILED by a vote of 5 in favor (Councilmembers Milligan, Hurst, Fogleman, Talbot, and Shaw) to 7 in opposition (Councilmember Haire, Massey, Smith, Pitts, Robertson, Kendrick, and Worthy) 

MOTION:
Councilmember Worthy moved to ask staff to request that Mr. Jerry Wilson or his representative come as soon as possible.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Robertson

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 11 in favor to 1 in opposition (Councilmember Milligan)
City Attorney Robert Cogswell clarified that the resolution needs to be done regardless of what discussion ensues because if Council does not get preclearance, they will be stuck with the current lines and the people in the Tiffany Pines area would be out of the picture. He added that the resolution is different from holding a public hearing once they reach an agreement on a proposed district map.

MOTION:
Councilmember Kendrick moved to hold a public hearing on May 7 to adopt the resolution.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS 
INFORMATION ITEMS:

1.
Report on City position vacancies.

2.
Information on upcoming trip to Chattanooga, Tennessee.

3.
Response to Council questions regarding the Minority Business Enterprise Program.  (Copy of Plan inserted in packet)

MOTION:
Councilmember Fogleman moved to adjourn.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Milligan  

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

The meeting adjourned at 10:06 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________
______________________________

Nicole S. Wright
 


Milo McBryde

Deputy City Clerk



Mayor 
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